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Inside this issue: 

Happy Holidays, ME Jayhawks! 

As always, weôre most pleased to keep you informed as to the Departmentôs activities and accomplishments.  From the included 
articles, you can see that our editors, Shannon Linton and Jessica Fell, have spared no effort to show you highlights of our ener-

getic activities, research presence, camaraderie, pride in our/your achievements, and results of our growth.  

The School is growing overall; and the Department is the largest in student population (400 undergraduates and 80 graduates) 
since the early 1970s - - with continued upward growth projections.  The School has major plans for the future:  Building on Excel-
lence (BoE), which includes an added 140,000 square feet of buildings over the next approximately seven years, 500-600 more 
undergraduate students, 100-200 more graduate students, and 30 more faculty.  These are exciting and challenging times, requir-

ing our unwavering commitment to match the BoE funds provided by the State and KU. 

Proportionally, during those seven years, KU-ME is planning to grow by 30-40% in students, faculty and space.  As we transition 
to handle our projected increase in size, we hope that you will be able to partner with us in the changes to come.  We welcome 
your input, your enthusiasm and your support as we take the next major steps in making KU-ME even stronger and more produc-
tive - - working to better serve the State of Kansas and Society, producing even more outstanding graduates and even higher-level 
research results in order to improve the quality of life for everyone.  Our website (http://www.me.engr.ku.edu/) and the Schoolôs 
website (http://www.engr.ku.edu/) will continue to have updates on our progress in reaching these goals - - please visit these any 

time. 

As all of us quickly approach the Holiday Season, naturally taking time to reflect and be thankful, we want you to know that we 
wish you and yours the very best, now and well beyond; and we extend our deepest gratitude to you for all that you do for the De-

partment and for promoting engineering everywhere. 

PS:  We welcome information on your careers that we can include in Vibrations. In order to do so, please fill out the information 

on the back of the Newsletter. 

NEWSLETTER EDITORS 

Jessica Fell Shannon Linton 
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Numerous graduate and undergraduate researchers are getting an exciting and unique experience by working in the EJBRL and inter-

acting directly with engineers from orthopedic companies and surgeons from around the world who are helping design the next gener-

ation of total knee prostheses. Over the past three years the lab has performed dynamic physiological simulations on over 25 human 

cadaver knees using custom designed and built equipment including the Kansas Knee Simulator. The recent test evaluations are de-

signed to better measure and understand the envelope of soft tissue constraint of the human knee and how it affects the kinematic 

motions that result once the total knee replacement is implanted. Some of these simulations include different kinds of walking, a pivot-

ing maneuver, and a deep knee squat. Work both in Learned Hall with cadavers and at KU Med with live patients are also looking at 

rotary instability, a condition where some total knee patients have feelings of giving way when they rotate on their leg, something that 

is required for desired activities like dancing or golfing. The graduate researchers have come to KU from universities across the coun-

try and with different degree backgrounds, and recent doctoral students now work for three of the top orthopedic companies in the 

world. Undergraduate researchers in the lab from various departments are also able to get first-hand experience with research in an 

exciting and growing field.  

If you have a total knee replacement or know someone who does who might be interested in taking part in our clinical trial, please 

contact Dr. Maletsky to find out more information. 

Above: EJBRL researchers and recent KUME BS graduates Fallon 

Fitzwater (left) and Lauren Ferris (right) make  assessments on the 

human knee. 

Above: Lauren Ferris applies a controlled load to the patella to 

measure the soft tissue constraint.   
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Dr. Lorin Maletsky  

EXPERIMENTAL JOINT  

BIOMECHANICS  

RESEARCH LABORATORY 
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DISTINGUISHED ENGINEERING  

SERVICE AWARD WINNER 
Dr. Frank Gordon 

In January 2011, Dr. Frank Gordon was nominated for the Distinguished Engineering Service Award. The nomination letter states: 

ñDr. Gordonôs outstanding accomplishments demonstrate that he is most deserving of high honoréAs a strong advocate of KUôs 

School of Engineering and demonstrating the utmost integrity in his dealings with all, he makes quite a role model for young engi-

neers, showing them what can be accomplished with a KU degree and how to behave appropriately in professional and personal cir-

cumstances.ò Dr. Frank Gordon did indeed end up winning the 2011 Distinguished Engineering Service Award.   

Dr. Frank Gordon graduated from the University of Kansas with a Bachelor of Science degree in 1967 and with a Doctor of Engineer-

ing degree in Mechanical Engineering in 1971. Upon graduation, Dr. Gordon immediately started his professional career in Naval 

Research in San Diego, California.  After only a few months, Dr. Gordon was named to manage a $1 million per year funded program 

to develop new concepts for submarine design.  He was surprised because he didnôt know anything about submarines and had not 

applied for the job but he was told that he was selected because they wanted new concepts and his lack of submarine knowledge 

would be a benefit. The program was a success to say the least; it caught the attention of Admiral Hyman Rickover, who is also 

known as the ñFather of the Nuclear Navy,ò and new concepts were successfully employed in future submarine designs.  After that 

project, Dr. Gordon was promoted to head the Test Division that was responsible for testing torpedo development programs and for 

projects like the underwater launch phase of the Tomahawk cruise missile.  His career continued with increased management re-

sponsibility and in 1987, he was promoted to the rank of Senior Executive Service, the top civilian rank in government.  When Navy in

-service electronics and communications support functions throughout the Pacific were consolidated into a new command, Dr. Gor-

don was selected as the Executive Director.  The Command, headquartered in San Diego, had facilities and people in San Diego, 

Hawaii, Guam, Japan, and the Philippines.  He spent the last 12 years of his 38 year career as the head of the Research and Applied 

Sciences Department at the Space and Naval Warfare Systems Center in San Diego.  

Throughout his career, he had the opportunity to work with very talented people on some important and challenging national defense 

problems.  He has also maintained a strong connection to KU as a member of the Mechanical Engineering Advisory Board.  Since 

retirement, he has set up a laboratory to conduct experiments in alternative nuclear energy.  He is also the co-chairman for the 2012 

International Conference on Low Energy Nuclear Reactions that will be held in Daejeon, Korea next August. 

 

Left: Dr. Gordon (center) receives the Distinguished Engineering Ser-

vice Award from Dean Stuart Bell (left) and Don Faught (right).    

Below: Dr. Gordon gives his acceptance speech after receiving the 

award.   
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Dr. Christopher Depcik  

By starting KU EcoHawks as a senior design course in the Fall of 2008, with the stated goal of a sustainable approach to automo-

biles and associated energy infrastructure, students were encouraged to look at the broader scope of their design decisions.  They 

must address their choices through discussion as to how sustainability relates to the application of engineering techniques to solving 

real-world problems by holistically approaching the situation from five vectors of success: the environment, energy, economics, edu-

cation and ethics.  This effort has resulted in the publication of two papers (one journal, one conference) with KU Mechanical Engi-

neering undergraduate students, along with awards in the area of sustainability and recognition of the EcoHawks as the 2009-2010 

Student Organization of the Year for Academic Enrichment by the Student Involvement and Leadership Center.  From these begin-

nings, a graduate emphasis in this area has begun with a number of former EcoHawks staying for advanced degrees with funding 

coming from various sources such as Smith Electric Vehicles. To illustrate the sustainable nature and relevance to real world topics 

and research that this course delivers, the students first recycled a 1974 Volkswagen Super Beetle into a model of energy efficiency 

by turning it into a plug-in series hybrid (effectively a Chevy Volt) that runs on 100% biodiesel created from used cooking oil on cam-

pus along with the creation of a solar energy filling station allowing the Beetle to fill up from renewable sources.  As part of two stu-

dentsô Masters Theses, this vehicle is being driven around campus in order to collect data for calibration of vehicle and energy grid 

models.  Currently, students are implementing enhanced technologies of lithium iron phosphate batteries, an alternating current 

electric motor and cabin comfort in the transformation of a 1997 GMC Jimmy into a modern battery powered electric vehicle 

(effectively a Nissan Leaf).   The goal of this vehicle is for use by KU Libraries in their daily delivery of materials and to connect to 

the new Center for Design Research building on campus in order to explore Vehicle to Grid charging capabilities.  This important 

area of research will help KU researchers understand how electrified vehicles can improve the safety and security of the Nationôs 

energy grid, such as offsetting peak power plant energy demand, while reducing hazardous emissions. Perhaps what is most excit-

ing is that the students have gotten the chance to explore future technologies, like hydrogen fuel cells, in designing their car of the 

future on the small scale.  This extension to future technologies has allowed the students to compete and receive an Honorable 

Mention in the 2011 Environmental Protection Agencyôs People, Prosperity and the Planet (P3) Student Design Competition for Sus-

tainability in their construction of a scale model smart electrical grid complete with data collection and controls.  In fact, a number of 

companies documented their support of the program, demonstrating the pertinence of the course in todayôs energy climate. 
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Below: Recycled 1974 Volkswagen Super Beetle  

converted into a plug-in series hybrid electric vehicle.  

ECOHAWKS EFFORTS REGARDING  

SUSTAINABLE ENERGY AND TRANPORTATION 


